Original Paper

The Causes and Results of Gender Disproportion in China

Zhengyang Ma¹

¹ Committee of International Relation, the University of Chicago, Chicago, USA

Received: November 10, 2022Accepted: November 18, 2022Online Published: November 25, 2022doi:10.22158/jar.v6n4p46URL: http://dx.doi.org/10.22158/jar.v6n4p46

Abstract

In the last two decades, the gender imbalance issue has become a severe problem that the Chinese government cannot tackle. In the nearest research, China has 37.17 million males more than females, which is approximately equal to the population of Poland. In order to understand this issue further, this article explores the reasons that caused the Chinese gender imbalance issue, the impacts the issue might bring to the domestic and global system, and what policies the Chinese government could adopt to solve the problem.

Keywords

Gender issues, One-Child Policy, Abortion

1. Introduction

Following the progress of social norms and the development of feminist movements, more and more people start to focus on the gender problem, which is related to gender imbalance. Not only did the policymakers and governmental officials find out that letting more women work in the government or military would make the country operate more efficiently, but also the employers would observe that hiring more females would make the company do business better. Therefore, many results already indicate that the gender balance of a country is extremely important from the macro-level to the micro-level works. In other words, these observations indicate that if a country has the problem of gender disproportion, it must cause serious problems in national development. Even though it might not happen currently, the problem must break out at some point in the future. Unfortunately, China is facing a severe gender imbalance problem currently, and the trend of gender disproportion has not improved in recent years. As one of the great powers in the global system, China's national development is deeply pertaining to the world. Thus, it would be very valuable to investigate and analyze what reasons China faces the problem of gender disproportion, what impacts the problem might bring to Chinese society and security, and what the country should improve in order to solve this problem in the future.

1.1 Background of Chinese Gender Imbalance

Before talking about the gender imbalance issue further, it is highly necessary to describe the background of the problem, which would build a better image to explore the problem later. According to the data from Statista, among Chinese aged 55 to over 95, the sex ratio is relatively balanced in Chinese society. For example, when between the age of 55 to 64, the group of Chinese born in the mid-1950s to mid-1960s, the sex ratio is 100.81: 100 (males to females). Even further, for Chinese born in the 1930s to 1940s, the sex ratio is between 87.76 to 100, which indicated that females born in this decade were even higher than males (Statista, 2019). However, from the 1970s, the sex ratio in China was gradually out of balance. From the 1970s to the 1980s, the Chinese sex ratio started to gradually increase from 103:100 to 108:100, and until 2000, the Chinese gender disproportion rapidly raised to 120: 100 (Statista, 2019). In some Provinces, the gender disproportion problem is more severe. In Provinces such as Anhui, Jiangxi, and Shanxi, the male births to females could even reach 130: 100 in 2000 (Branigan, 2011). It is not difficult to find out from this data that the gender disproportion problem was severely exposed in recent decades

1.2 Reasons Caused the Gender Disproportional Problem

The trend of the Chinese sex ratio represents that even though Chinese male births were slightly higher than female births in the 1960s, it was still not a big problem during that time. Therefore, there must be some specific factors that contribute to this problem. There are two important reasons to trigger the gender imbalance: the Chinese inherent culture of son-preferences, and the government's strict birth-control through one-child policy. It is imperative to talk about each of the factors respectively.

1.2.1 Chinese Inherent Culture of Son-Preference

The idea of the son-preference was embedded in Chinese culture, and Chinese women always had a low status before the communist party established its regime in 1949. Chinese society was always a patriarchal society. By the Confucian philosophy of ancient China, women must obey men to fulfill the concept of "filial piety". On the other hand, sale and purchase of women, female infanticide, and wife-beating were all licit in Confucian ideology (Wielink, 2019).

Furthermore, influenced by Confucianism, Chinese society always considered that maintaining the lineage is fundamental, and the blood, as well as the lineage, would only pass through the male side (Branigan, 2011). Even though females of the lineage could receive some movable goods through inheritance, the main productive assets would still pass to the male line. On the other hand, if a man does not have any sons, he could only choose to adopt a male birth child from other family members or take another wife to get a son to pass the lineage (Wikigender, 2015). In addition, in traditional Chinese society, ancestor worship was an extremely crucial activity since people had certain beliefs relating to the afterlife. However, only males of the family could process the ritual, and girls could not represent her family to do that. Therefore, if a family does not have a son, which would be considered as a handicap for a family not only during life but also afterlife (Wikigender, 2015). Once the females of a family married

others, they would be considered to move to their husbands' lineage, which indicated that a female would not be responsible to take care of her parents anymore but taking care of her parents-in-law instead (Branigan, 2011). So, in the conventional Chinese concept of family, there is always a preference for having a son to take care of the elders. If a family sold its daughters or abandoned them it would be conceived as a normal phenomenon before. Also, in Chinese tradition, people always believe that "The man goes out to work while the woman looks after the house" (Legacy Times, 2020). Unlike western countries, before the 20th century, no female could become a government official in China. Chinese traditional values always consider becoming a governmental official as the highest honor. Thus, a family would be eager to have a son since it is possible for a male to become a politician in order to bring honor back to the lineage.

In Mao's era, traditional values were temporarily suppressed, which improved Chinese gender inequality for a few decades. When Mao was holding the power, the communist regime was highly influenced by Marxist ideology, which led Chinese politicians to advocate the emancipation of women thoroughly and notice that women have tangible equality with men. Under this circumstance, Mao said his family maxim, "Women Hold Up Half The Sky" (Wielink, 2019). During that time, the Chinese government highly encouraged women to participate in joint production and labor with men and believed women should stand in the same position as men. In addition, the Chinese government also established the celebration of International Women's Day after 1949, which displayed an important symbol for women to achieve egalitarian status in the social, political, and economic building of the nation (Wielink, 2019). Besides this, between 1966 and 1976, while the movement to get rid of the Four Olds (old customs, old culture, old habits, and old ideas, especially pointed out Confucianist ideas) was processed, Mao officially recognized "Men and women are the same" (Wielink, 2019). People were trying hard to maintain gender equality during Mao's period, which could be an important factor to explain why the Chinese sex ratio was relatively balanced before the mid-1970s.

However, after Mao passed away, the Chinese government started to revive the traditional culture. Some of Confucianism's ideas are advocated again, and people gradually began to be influenced by the concepts of son-preference again. For example, in some rural areas of China, people who only have daughters but not sons would feel shameful, and the husband would ask his wife to get pregnant again until they had a son (Jiemian, 2018). Also, many Chinese couples that were born after the 1990s had abortions when they knew they were pregnant with a girl until they had a son (Xixik.com, 2020). Except for this, women's working status kept lowering in Chinese society. In Mao's era, women's wages were almost equal to men's, but in 2010, Chinese urban women's average income was only 67.3 percent of average men's. Chinese urban women's employment was falling from 77.4 percent to 60.8 percent in 2010 as well (Hong, 2014). The government, only 4 percent of senior officials are women in China, which is less than half of the proportion in Mao's era (Hai, 2017). This is worse than in western countries since there are 25 percent of women in the U.S. Congress (Rutgers, 2021). Therefore, the lower status of

women could enhance the son-preference concept of Chinese families, and it acts as an important factor that was corresponding to the trend of gender disproportion in China from the 1980s to now.

1.2.2 One-Child Policy

The second reason to cause the problem of Chinese gender imbalance is the strict demographic restriction by the one-child policy. Combined with the son-preference culture, this policy largely hurt the female-birth rate. The one-child policy was introduced in the late 1970s and ended in 2015, and the policy indicated that every Chinese family could only have one child since policymakers were concerned that the enormous demographics and rapid population growth of China would curb economic growth. By the late 1970s, this policy still encouraged each family to restrict birth voluntarily. Nevertheless, from 1980, the policy was standardized and strictly executed by the government. In order to execute the policy efficiently, the government would provide financial incentives as well as preferential employment opportunities for people who obey this policy. On the other hand, if people violated this policy, the family would either be heavily penalized, or it has to abort the child before the child was born (BBC, 2015).

The rigid policy and the strong-son preference triggered increased numbers of female fetus abortions, and female infanticide, and elevate the number of females left in orphanages after the 1980s. According to the data of the National Health Commission, there were 9 million children that were aborted in China annually, which is more than a quarter of worldwide total abortion. China's abortion number is the highest in the world (Batty, 2009). In addition, from the early 1980s to now, there were more than 330 million abortions that have been directly caused by the one-child policy, most of them were females since a lot of couples still preferred to have a son (Zhou, 2019). Because of the one-child policy, in the 1990s, almost one in ten female births was abandoned in every province of China, and many of them would not have opportunities to be adopted and be left in orphanages until they became adults. Besides this, in some rural areas, after a family has a child, to ensure that people would violate the policy further, the couple would be forced to take to the sterilization campaign. Hence, the possibility of female birth was further inferior (Ahluwalia, 2021).

Although the reduction of the Chinese demographic and concern about the weak labor force would hurt the Chinese economy in the future, the government finally decided to release the restriction on childbirth in 2015. The result of the gender imbalance caused by the policy could not be reversed within the short term. Because of the impacts of the one-child policy, many couples who were sterilized are unlikely to have a second or third child, so it is impossible for them to make the contribution of increasing female birth. On the other hand, the market for abortion was also developing following the processing of the one-child policy. With the increase of economic pressure or the pressure of layoffs after pregnancy, many couples may choose abortion more hastily because the maturity of abortion technology reduces the possible side effects of abortion. Thus, it is not difficult to comprehend why the trend of abortion was not averted even if the Chinese government had already relaxed birth control. As a result, the gender imbalance could not be improved due to the negative legacy of the one-child policy. Overall, the two important reasons, Chinese inherent son preference as well as the strict restriction of processing the one-child policy, caused the problem of gender disproportion. Those two factors sometimes are integrated with each other, which causes the gender imbalance problem to become more severe.

2. Impacts of Gender Disproportion in China

By studying gender, it could be concluded that gender problems are tightly related to a country's social and national development. Equal participation of men and women in society could bring many benefits to society and the state's progress. On the other hand, if gender is imbalanced, like in China, males outnumber females, which must bring various impediments to the country's society. There are three different negative impacts that could be brought by the problem of gender disproportion in China: social instability, weakened economic growth, and aggressive foreign policy. All problems would not only weaken Chinese social or economic growth but also deteriorate Chinese domestic security and global security.

2.1 Social Instability

Because of the male surplus in China, it could impact social stability. Until 2018, China's population reached 1.4 billion, but there are 34 million more males than females, which is almost equal to the population of Poland (Denyer, 2018). In other words, it indicates that there are more than 30 million people in China who could not marry others. Several problems would be brought about by this phenomenon and they would impact social stability.

Initially, it could be assumed that people miss the opportunities to fulfill the conventional expectations of marrying, and having children. This would make single males feel low self-esteem and increased susceptibility to psychological difficulties since Chinese traditional views consider that marriage is inevitable and related to social status (Boer, 2006). Therefore, the combination of psychological problems as well as sexual frustration may provoke aggressive and violent behaviors in these men (Barber, 2000).

In addition, some scholars have observed that the overwhelming majority of violent crime is always related to young, unmarried, and low-status males, so the large numbers of unmated men in China are often further cause for concern (Sampson, 1991). The Chinese government worried that those single males might be bound together in an outcast culture since they lack a stake in the current social order. This would lead them to do antisocial behavior or organized crimes, which would threaten social stability and domestic security further (Hesketh, 2011).

Except for direct violent crime, the increasing proportion of single unmarried males might expand the sex industries in China as well as bride trafficking. Usually, some deadly viruses like AIDS, syphilis, and claps would be spread by sexual behaviors, and most of them would not only directly impact sex workers but also their offspring. Therefore, the expansion of sexual industries would negatively influence social

health and deteriorate social stability (Dandona, 2006). The elevation of bride trafficking is another problem that could be caused by gender disproportion. Because many people in rural areas could not find wives, and they were highly stimulated by the traditional values that men should feel shameful if they could not marry others, single males usually would pay for human traffickers in order to get a wife through kidnapping. And those females were unlikely to run away since many Chinese rural areas have poor public transportation and police stations were corrupted by local residents (163.com, 2020). Except for the human trafficking of Chinese females, some Chinese single males would even attempt to bride traffic foreign females. They would pay 20,000 dollars to human traffickers through the online website or cash, then females from Cambodia, North Korea, and Vietnam would often be kidnapped to China. In 2016, the Chinese government found out more than 7,000 women from Cambodia were kidnapped as brides for Chinese single males (Borgen, 2020). Those women would often be locked in a room and raped repeatedly until they were pregnant and provided a baby for the family (Stauffer, 2019). Therefore, the gender imbalance would severely affect social stability through this aspect as well.

In order to solve the problem and maintain social stability, the Chinese government tried several ways to reduce the number of single males. For example, Chinese public media often encourage single females to marry early and lower their standards in order to find a mate rapidly even if the females might have excellent performance in the workforce or achieve a high educational degree. In addition, various agencies of local government did initiate many matchmaking activities in order to help single males pair with females as soon as possible. Even further, in 2008, after a great earthquake, the Chinese government helped to pair grieving women to single males for ensuring social and economic stability (Fincher, 2014). Even though the Chinese government has already made several efforts to solve the problem, it still has not improved

2.2 Weaken Economic Growth

Some data represent that gender equality is significant for economic growth. For example, the United Nation Women concluded that when more women work, economic growth would be improved, productivity would be boosted, and economic diversification and income equality would be largely increased. For example, the increasing female employment rates in Sweden boosted GDP by over 6 trillion dollars (UN Women, 2018). Furthermore, according to research by McKinsey, gender-diverse companies would earn 15 percent higher than their competitors, and adding more women to the workforce would make the global GDP go up by at least 26 percent. Furthermore, the McKinsey Global Institute found out that women could grow the economy by up to 60 percent in India alone, and the revenue of women-owned U.S. companies has increased by 103 percent during the last 20 years (Morad, 2019). Conversely, if a country has a gender imbalance, and fewer women could have participated in the country's workforce, it would cost 15 percent of the GDP (UN Women, 2018). Because of the gender gap, China only has a limited number of women who could participate in the workforce, which would naturally hamper China's economic growth. Especially, when the younger generation is growing up and

the gender gap becomes wider, economic growth would assuredly be curbed further. And in China, usually, women are more educated and professional than their male colleagues. From the survey of the NBS and the Women's Federation, Chinese women are performing better than men at university, and around 62 percent of women in college show excellent academic performance, which is almost 10 percent higher than their male classmates. Besides these, the population of Chinese females in undergraduate and master's programs is higher than males even under the circumstance of gender imbalance (Fincher, 2014). Hence, the lack of working women in society would deprive Chinese society of more intelligent and professional workers in the future, which would weaken economic growth further. Even worse, the women's employment rate already declined from the 1980s to the 2010s. The employment rate for women between 20 and 59 years old fell from 77.4 percent to 60.8 percent within two decades (Fincher, 2014). These phenomena indicate that China could benefit greatly from gender balance but if China does not revert to the trend of gender imbalance then its history of strong economic growth might not be able to be maintained.

2.3 Aggressive Foreign Policy

Last but not least, the gender imbalance in China might cause its foreign policy to be more aggressive. Usually, if there is a great number of males working in the government or military, the country would prefer to represent its "masculinity", meaning the government would seek more risky and expansive policies to other countries. The masculinized culture would pressure nervous politicians to appear as tough as possible on military issues or during political struggles would often be accused as "cowards" or "soft" (Enloe, 2015). The U.S. has realized this problem since the masculinized culture of the U.S. did enforce American politicians to "increase the defense budget, make NATO the primary institution for building a new European security, expand Junior ROTC programs in high schools, and maintain crippling but politically ineffectual economic sanctions and bombing raids against Iraq" (Enloe, 2015). However, the U.S. government started to focus on analyzing problems through a gendered perspective and encouraging females to participate in public issues.

In comparison, the Chinese masculinized problem is more pessimistic. In the two most powerful institutions of China, the Chinese Central Committee and Political Bureau, women only occupied very small portions. In the Chinese Central Committee, only 10 out of 205 members are women, which merely occupied 4.8 percent of the whole population. In the Chinese Political Bureau, only 1 out of 25 members are women, which only occupied 4 percent of the whole population. And in the most powerful military institution of China, the Chinese Central Military Commission, none of the members is female (BBC, 2017). So, from a gender perspective, it's not hard to understand why China's foreign policy has become more aggressive and assertive in recent years since most of the decision-makers are males. If more females were participating in senior decision-making, the Chinese government might reduce political, economic, and military conflicts with other countries, which would be important for maintaining global security. Nevertheless, in the foreseeable future, it is almost impossible for more women to participate in

the Chinese central political circle. Even for those minimum numbers of female politicians in the Chinese Central Committee and Political Bureau, they have to show some traits of masculinity, or they would be condemned as being too "feminine" by being "irrational, emotional, and subjective" (Cohn, 1993).

3. How to Improve Gender Imbalance in China?

After exploring the causes and impacts of Chinese gender disproportion, it is necessary to think about how people could improve the problem. One of the most important points is that Chinese people should change their traditional concept of son-preferences. The concept is embedded in many Chinese people, but it is not unchangeable. Like the article mentioned above, in Mao's era, the Chinese government promoted Marxist ideology through propaganda and improved women's status to suppress traditional values. Unlike American and European universities, Chinese universities almost have no classes that relate to feminist theories or political theories through gender perspectives. Even though college students are required to take Marxist theory classes, the contents of those classes are only related to the country's operation and do not focus on gender equality (Wang, 2018). Thus, if China wanted to change the conception of son-preferences comprehensively, the universities might need to arrange more courses to teach feminist theories or the history of feminist movements. After a few generations, when more people have taken those courses, the discrimination against females in China might be decreased through these lessons. On the other hand, the government should do more propaganda on gender equality, which would foster people to change their traditional values.

Furthermore, the Chinese government must restrict abortion in China. Because of the advanced abortion market, Chinese females could abort easily, and many female births would be aborted. To maintain the growth of female birth, the Chinese government needs to make abortion only available to females who have justified reasons such as diseases, or females at high risk during childbirth. Even if less abortion would not guarantee that female birth would surpass male birth, some female babies would at least be preserved.

Finally, the government could provide more subsidies and scholarships for female children and encourage more female workers to work in government and the military. A lot of Chinese families do not want to have female children because they think that even if women would be educated well, they could still not earn equal wages or achieve high positions in public service. Therefore, parents think it is not valuable to invest in their female children. If the Chinese government gives subsidies to the family and covers most of the tuition of females, some families might not choose to abandon female children. And if more women participate in public works, it would encourage families to pay attention to raising female children as well. Then, the sex ratio might gradually be balanced in China.

4. Conclusion

This article deeply analyzes the reasons behind the Chinese gender imbalance, what impacts would result from this problem, and what people could do to improve this problem in the future. Two major factors cause gender disproportion in China. The first one is the Chinese traditional concept of son-preference. Because in ancient China, the lineage only passed to males, and after females were married, they would not be responsible for taking care of their parents anymore, then, parents would be eager to have a son. The other reason is the strict restriction of the one-child policy. Combined with the son-preference tradition, many couples have to abort the female fetuses to get a male birth. And a lot of couples in rural areas were forced to be sterilized, which reduced the possibility of female birth further. On the other hand, there are three negative impacts that are caused by the gender imbalance in China. The first impact is social stability. There are almost 34 million Chinese males who could not find mates in the future, which might lead them to be psychologically vulnerable, and therefore more aggressive and violent. The sexual industries could be expanded by gender imbalance, and this phenomenon would cause deadly viruses to be spread to more sex workers and their offspring. And the bridle of human trafficking would be increased in both Chinese females and foreign females since some single males would be eager to seek to marry in every way. Also, the Chinese foreign policy could be more aggressive, since more males participating in the Chinese government would lead them to represent the traits of masculinity. China could improve the problem from different aspects. The first aspect is to add more feminist theories courses in Chinese universities, which would gradually erode Chinese traditional values of son-preferences through education. In addition, the Chinese government could restrict abortion for females, then more female fetuses could survive. Finally, the Chinese government could give more subsidies and scholarships to female children and encourage more females to participate in public services simultaneously. Then, parents would consider their female children more valuable.

References

- Ahluwalia, A. S. (2021). Impact of China's One-Child Policy on Women. Geopolitics. Retrieved

 November
 14,
 2021,
 from

 https://thegeopolitics.com/impact-of-chinas-one-child-policy-on-women/
- Barber, N. (2001). The Sex Ratio as a Predictor of Cross-National Variation in Violent Crime. *Cross-Cultural Research*, 34(3), 264-282. https://doi.org/10.1177/106939710003400304
- Batty, D. (2009). 13 Million Abortions Carried out Every Year in China, Newspaper Reveals. *The Guardian*. Retrieved November 14, 2021, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2009/jul/30/china-abortion-statistics
- Boer, A. D. (2002). A Surplus of Men, a Deficit of Peace: Security and Sex Ratios in Asia's Largest States. *International Security*.

Published by SCHOLINK INC.

- Branigan, T. (2011). China's Great Gender Crisis. *The Guardian*. Retrieved November 2, 2011, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/nov/02/chinas-great-gender-crisis
- Bride Trafficking in China. (2020). *BORGEN*. Retrieved April 18, 2020, from https://www.borgenmagazine.com/bride-trafficking-in-china/.
- China: Gender Ratio by Age Group/Statista. (2020). *Statista*. Retrieved November 17, 2020, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/282119/china-sex-ratio-by-age-group/
- Cohn, C. (1993). Wars, Wimps, and Women: Talking Gender and Thinking War. In C. Mariam, & W. Angela (Eds.), *Gendering War Talk*. Princeton: Princeton University Press. https://doi.org/10.1515/9781400863235.227
- Enloe, C. (2005). Masculinity as Foreign Policy Issue-FPIF. *Foreign Policy in Focus*. Retrieved May 8, 2005, from https://fpif.org/masculinity_as_foreign_policy_issue/
- Explainer: What Was China's One-Child Policy? (2015). BBC News, 29 Oct. 2015. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-34667551
- Fincher. (2014). Leftover Women, 1-2. https://doi.org/10.5040/9781350221093
- From the history of American women to the history of feminist movement in China. (2018). Retrieved November 15, 2021, from https://www.sohu.com/a/240521299_260616
- Hai, T. (2017). Fewer women at the top of the Communist Party: From Jiang Qing, Liu Yandong to Sun Chunlan. *The Voice of America*, 26 Oct. 2017. Retrieved November 14, 2021, from https://www.voachinese.com/a/news-few-females-in-china-party-hierarchy-20171025/4086139.ht ml
- Hesketh, T. et al. (2011). The Consequences of Son Preference and Sex-Selective Abortion in China and Other Asian Countries. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 183(12), 1374-1377. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.101368
- Messner, S. F., & Sampson, R. J. (1991). The Sex Ratio, Family Disruption, and Rates of Violent Crime: The Paradox of Demographic Structure. *Social Forces*, 69(3), 693-713. https://doi.org/10.2307/2579470
- Morad, R. (2019). How Gender Equality Is a Growth Engine for the Global Economy. *NBC News*, 29 *Jan.* 2019. Retrieved from https://www.nbcnews.com/know-your-value/feature/how-gender-equality-growth-engine-global-e conomy-ncna963591
- Simon, D. (2018). There's Too Many Men': What Happens When Women Are Outnumbered on a Massive Scale. Washington Post, 18 Apr. 2018. Retrieved from https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2018/world/too-many-men/
- Son Preference in China/Wikigender. (2019). *Wikigender.org*. Retrieved from https://www.wikigender.org/wiki/son-preference-in-china/

Published by SCHOLINK INC.

- Stauffer, B. (2019). World Report 2019: Rights Trends in You Should Be Worrying about the Woman Shortage. Human Rights Watch, 7 Jan. 2019. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/global-0#
- The first post-90s generation has already started to survive boys and abort girls ... Production and economic information—Hee Hee web. (2020). Retrieved November 14, 2021, from https://m.news.xixik.com/content/e105d351e4e31a2e/
- Tucker, J. D. et al. (2005). Surplus Men, Sex Work, and the Spread of HIV in China. *AIDS*, *19*(6), 539-547. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.aids.0000163929.84154.87
- UN Women. (2018). Facts and Figures: Economic Empowerment. UN Women, July 2018. Retrieved from https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/economic-empowerment/facts-and-figures.
- Watch: Does China's political elite have a "woman problem"? (2017). *BBC News Chinese*. Retrieved November 15, 2021, from https://www.bbc.com/zhongwen/simp/chinese-news-41572323
- Wielink, M. (2019). Women and Communist China under Mau Zedong. The General: Brock University Undergraduate Journal of History, 4, 128-142. https://doi.org/10.26522/tg.v4i0.2126
- Women in the U.S. Congress 2021. (2015). *CAWP*, *12 June 2015*. Retrieved from https://cawp.rutgers.edu/women-us-congress-2021
- Zhou, V. (2019). Inkstone Index: China's Abortions. *Inkstone*, 9 Jan. 2019. Retrieved from https://www.inkstonenews.com/society/inkstone-index-chinas-abortions/article/2181324.

56